(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
21 June 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Question on tree management in Islands District


The representative of the Development Bureau briefed the meeting of the contents of the paper, including the background of setting up Greening, Landscape and Tree Management Section, the consolidated approach of managing trees on government land, the work of Tree Unit of the Lands Department and tree management in the Islands District.


Opinions gave by members were summarized as below:
a.
A member asked whether the Islands District Lands Office would increase its manpower to tie in with the work of Tree Unit, whether departments concerned had deployed staff to inspect trees in the Islands District, how would members of the public know which department was responsible for each individual tree, and which department was responsible for urgent cases. She said that the Fire Services Department would follow up emergency cases in the past and she enquired if the practice would continue after the establishment of the Tree Management Office (TMO).  

b.
Another member enquired if the TMO had the power to remove problematic trees. It had happened in the past that the Lands Department was unable to remove trees with risk of collapsing as a result of objection of environmentalists, even the risk had been affirmed by experts. He proposed that if no objections were received from residents after notice had been put up, the tree should be immediately removed to minimize potential risks posed.
c.
The Vice-chairlady enquired whether the Development Bureau would review the practice of visual inspection in view of recent accidents related to fallen trees. And that after the 1823 Call Centre received a report of a problematic tree, would the matter be related to relevant departments through the TMO. She also asked the strategies of the TMO in future community education in that respect. 

d.
A member and staff of the Islands District Lands Office had conducted inspection on Lamma Island and found that some roadside trees posed potential risk to pedestrians. As the Islands District Lands Office did not have sufficient resources and support to expeditiously follow up on the matter, she hoped that the authorities would step up inspection and management of roadside trees.

e.
A member raised two proposals. First, to erect warning signs beside trees that posed potential risks. Second, to erect notices where there were many trees to remind members of the public that reports of problematic trees could be made through the 1823 Call Centre. She also enquired how long it would take to handle the matter and make a reply. 


The representative of the Development Bureau responded as follows: 
a.
The government understood that there was still room for improvements in tree management in Hong Kong, thus an overall review had been conducted by the Task Force on Tree Management led by the Chief Secretary for Administration and a series of proposals had been put forward. The Greening, Landscape and Tree Management Section under the Development Bureau and the Tree Unit under the Lands Department had been set up in March and April of this year respectively, and the authorities would endeavour to improve work in that respect. 

b.
The Tree Unit under the Lands Department would provide support for Lands Office throughout the territory, whereas the Greening, Landscape and Tree Management Section under the Development Bureau would provide opinions and assistance to the Tree Unit. 

c.
Members of the public did not need to distinguish the division of work among departments. They could just telephone 1823 Call Centre and the staff would relate the matter to the appropriate departments. 

d.
Members of the public usually would have different opinions as to whether a tree should be removed or retained. It was clearly stipulated in the report compiled by the Task Force on Tree Management that public safety would be the most important factor in dealing with problematic trees. Where there were no remedial measures available for a tree that had been assessed as posing risk, removal of the tree would be conducted. Where immediate threats existed, removal would be carried out immediately. For those that posed no immediate threats, prior notice would be put up if feasible to let the residents have a better understanding of the grounds for removal and relevant arrangements, so as to avoid possible conflicts. The TMO would through its public education and campaign let the public know that public safety was the primary concern. He hoped the district councils would assist to spread the message. 

e.
The Development Bureau and relevant departments would conduct risk assessment of trees before the coming rainy and typhoon season. Coordination and division of labour would be made in respect of emergencies. For example, staff would inspect and follow up on problematic trees after typhoon or rainstorm signals had been canceled. Visual inspection was an internationally recognized standard of practice. The authorities, however, would conduct review in accordance with local situations and experiences gained in our practice so that improvement could be made. The TMO had discussed with the Efficiency Unit who managed the 1823 Call Centre and formulated guidelines to effect expedite and accurate classification and streaming of individual cases, and referring them to appropriate departments. The Development Bureau had conducted a series of campaigns, exhibitions, seminars and workshops to enhance public education in that regard. 

f.
Trees that posed immediate threats would be enclosed if they could not be immediately removed. The authorities were studying the appropriate channels to publish information related to problematic trees. The proposal of a member to erect notices would be taken into consideration. Reply would be made to persons who reported cases of trees through 1823, but the handling time would depend on the urgency and complexity of the case itself. However, departments would try their best to handle each case expeditiously. 

g.
When members of the public considered that human life or properties were threatened, they could call 999 for assistance. The TMO would maintain close liaison with the Fire Services Department and the Police and the past practice in dealing with 999 emergency cases would remain unchanged. The TMO would try to improve the mechanism of dealing with complaints of tree management and arrangements in handling emergencies, and that the existing division of work amongst the department would be maintained. 
II.
Question on request for early improvement of the main passageway in North Lamma


The representative of the Transport Department said that inter-departmental meetings had been arranged by the Islands District Office to discuss the proposal to improve the main passageway in North Lamma. Technical assistance was sought from the Transport Department to see if there were justifications for the improvement from the traffic perspective, and to conduct survey. Two surveys had been conducted but unfortunately it rained on both occasions and the results were therefore not adequately representative. A third survey was conducted in January of this year and the analyses of the results had been relayed to the Islands District Office. The Transport Department would continue to liaise with the District Office and departments concerned to study the proposal of widening the passageway.  


The Chairman enquired whether the standard reference of pedestrian flow was that of an ordinary weekday or that of a holiday, and that if the standard reference was met, when the improvement plan could be implemented. He said that the rural committee had been making the demand for many years and there was indeed a need for widening the passageway. He hoped that the Transport Department would handle the issue with flexibility. 


A member said that the Transport Department should not only consider the factor of pedestrian flow. The passageway went through 29 plots of private land and the government should conduct land resumption to facilitate the widening work so as to ease the congestion. If unfortunately land owners should refuse to open their land for the passageway, residents might be affected. 


A member enquired about the results of the survey and what the required standard reference for widening of the passageway was.


The representative of the Transport Department said that the standard reference was adopted in accordance with the design of the width of pedestrian walkways. To meet the requirement of widening the passageway, there had to be at least 33 number of pedestrians per minute for a one-metre-wide walkway. The recent survey conducted on a Sunday showed that there were only seven pedestrians per minute and there was not adequate justification for the necessity and urgency of the proposal. 


A member did not concur with the requirement of pedestrian flow of the Transport Department and he also doubted the accuracy of the survey. 


The Assistant District Officer said that the District Office had considered various proposals to improve the passageway. The proposal of improvement through rural public works programme was not possible as it would involve resumption of land. The District Office therefore requested the Transport Department to provide data of pedestrian flow to give justification for widening the walkway. It would continue to study methods to improve the walkway from the traffic perspective with the Transport Department.


The Chairman hoped that the Transport Department would follow up on the opinions of the members, handle the requirement of pedestrian flow with flexibility and continue to study feasible solutions for improving and widening the passageway. The Chairman proposed that the Transport Department should conduct another survey of pedestrian flow. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the department would continue to liaise with the District Office, the rural committee and departments concerned. The department would contact with the Islands District Council member of Lamma Island in regard of another survey to be conducted in the summer. 

III.
Question on former mental patients


The representative of the Social Welfare Department (SWD) said that prior to discharge of a mental patient from hospital, the doctor would take into consideration whether multi-discipline follow-up was necessary. If it was considered necessary, a multi-disciplinary committee comprised doctor, community psychiatric nurse, occupational therapist, and medical social worker would conduct discussions on relevant arrangements and assessments. Various services of aftercare nature were provided by SWD, Hospital Authorities and voluntary organizations to support the ex-mentally ill and their families. If necessary, former mental patients could be admitted to hospital under the stipulations of the Mental Health Ordinance. 


Financial assistance under various schemes was available for the ex-mentally ill and their families. After discharge and before the first follow-up consultation, community psychiatric nurses, medical social workers, and occupational therapists would provide multi-disciplinary support to teach family members how to handle emotional problems encountered and how to help the person to take medications. 


In the community, there were various support schemes. As school was one of the most important places to identify persons with psychiatric symptoms, the SWD, Queen Mary Hospital and voluntary organizations would join hands to teach school social workers and teachers in Tung Chung area how to identify psychiatric symptoms so as to provide help at an early stage to those in need. 



A member said that schools often faced a dilemma between the right of privacy and the right to know. He also said that as services were provided by many government departments, parents sometimes were at a loss about the arrangements between them. He enquired how the authorities co-ordinated the services provided by various departments.  



The representative of SWD agreed that co-ordination was very important. At present, there was a team of staff in Central Western, Southern and Islands District Social Welfare Office responsible for co-ordination of the services. To tie in with the Integrated Community Service Centre for Mental Wellness which would be implemented at the end of the year, a working team at the district level would be set up by the SWD and the Hospital Authority to advance and co-ordinate related services. Team members would comprise staff of SWD, Housing Department, the Police and voluntary organizations. 


The Chairman proposed promotion of relevant arrangements by distributing information flyers. 



Citing an incident recently occurred in Tung Chung, a member proposed enhancement of training of social workers and strengthening of promotion and support in schools. 



The representative of SWD said that the department would enhance management of individual cases. 



A member said that as Tung Chung was remote and support of friends and family would be less readily available, the SWD should conduct assessment about providing special services for those in the area who did not have support from friends and family. 



The representative of SWD said that the department would consider arranging the patient to live with or nearby family members. It would also strengthen neighbourhood support or visits by volunteers of non-governmental bodies. 

IV.
Question on the plan to set up a school in Area N4a in Discovery Bay


The representative of the Education Bureau said that the original plan was the construction of a public primary school with 30 rooms. However, it was changed later with the decrease of population of school children. In 2002, the building was allocated to the Hong Kong Catholic Diocese to run a “through-train” school and that the private developer would bear the construction and related costs as fulfillment of a clause in the land lease. The Education Bureau would review the plan with the sponsoring body of the school in accordance with the latest situation of supply and demand of school places. The Bureau understood that residents were concerned about the plan but she stressed that the project had to tie in with the latest population changes so that it could be sustainable on a long term basis. The Bureau would closely monitor the situation and would implement the project timely. 


A member said that there was a need for schools in Discovery Bay and she asked whether the delay was related to the increase in construction costs. 


The representative of the Education Bureau replied that the Bureau was negotiating with the developer about the arrangements and costs related to the change of plan to build a “through-train” school instead, and hoped that an agreement would be reached the earliest possible. School construction projects would be considered with due regard to the supply and demand of school places. At present, the supply and demand of primary school places was stable, and there were sufficient secondary school places. 


Another representative of the Education Bureau said that there was room for development with regard to both number of rooms and school places in the schools in Islands District and Tung Chung, and that transportation between Discovery Bay and Tung Chung was convenient. 


A member said that although there were plenty of school places in Tung Chung, parents might be reluctant to send their children there. The majority of the students in Discovery Bay had to travel a long way to schools in the Central & Western District. The school fees of the two existing international schools in Discovery Bay were high and therefore there was a need for a school. She hoped that an agreement would be reached the soonest possible so that the school project could be implemented expeditiously. 


The representative of the Education Bureau said that various alternatives were being explored to tackle the issue of construction costs and the authorities would closely monitor the situation of supply and demand of school places in Discovery Bay and the Islands District as a whole. 

V.
Question on the tenancy of the former Police Building in Discovery Bay


A member expressed her regret that the Government Property Agency (GPA) was not able to send a representative to take part in the meeting and asked the secretariat to write to GPA to request its sending a representative to attend the next meeting. She said that the kindergarten of the Discovery Bay International School had made a huge profit from 2007 to 2009 and she queried why it was considered to be a non-profit-making organization. She was concerned about the manner of deployment of public resources in letting the building to the school, and the fashion in which consultation was conducted. 


The District Officer responded that the GPA had explained in its written reply that under existing mechanism, non-profit-making organizations could apply for lease of vacant government property with no immediate assigned usage. Generally speaking, these properties were not suitable for commercial purposes and that they had no immediate usage and the department or bureau concerned had agreed to release the property for other uses. It was believed that the former police building in Discovery Bay was leased to the sponsoring body under the mechanism. As the lease was about to expire and that the sponsoring body wished to continue the renting of the property, consultation was conducted. The reply of the GPA said that in April this year, the owners committee had unanimously endorsed the application. As to a member’s allegation that the endorsement was not unanimous, the District Office would contact the GPA to find out. 


A member said that she and other representatives of residents did not think that the school should be terminated, thus they requested at the meeting of the owners’ committee that the property be leased at a nominal rent to other interested parties. The representative of the developer had not disagreed but said after the meeting that the developer did not have the responsibility to provide land for running a kindergarten. She criticized the developer for being irresponsible and was concerned whether it was fair that the developer refused the provision of a “through-train” school on basis of resources. She hoped that the Education Bureau and the GPA would deal with the matter fairly and openly so that those in need would not be adversely affected. She requested the GPA to be present at the next meeting.


Another member was concerned that if the sponsoring body was not a non-profit-making organization and was not able to join the Education Voucher Scheme, then why the government provided concessionary rent for it. 


The Chairman agreed that the topic would be further discussed at the next meeting. 

VI.
Question on planning and development of Discovery Bay



The representative of the Planning Department said that the Approved Discovery Bay Outline Zoning Plan No. S/I-DB/4 (Approved Outline Zoning Plan) had outlined the land use zones and the main transportation network, so as to regulate developments in the zone within statutory planning. Development parameters were also stipulated in the Approved Outline Zoning Plan. Generally, all buildings proposed had to go through the mechanism of reviewing building plan. For Discovery Bay, master layout plans would be approved by the Lands Department, while the Buildings Department, Planning Department and the Lands Department would all take part in the procedures in approving building plans. The overall long term development and planning intentions of Discovery Bay were “generally car free” and low-density development. Only approved vehicles were allowed to enter the area and the Transport Department was responsible for regulating vehicles in Discovery Bay. If the development parameters and transportation ancillary facilities were to be changed, study would be conducted and locals would be consulted and changes would be affirmed only after statutory procedures were complied. 


The representative of the Lands Department said that it was stipulated in the land lease of Discovery Bay that all developments in the zone had to follow the master layout plan. Apart from the above, the developer had to submit application to the Islands District Lands Office for any changes proposed of the master plan or supplementary master plan. The existing development projects in N1d and N1e in Discovery Bay North were consistent with the requirements laid down in the master plan or supplementary master plan. There was no stipulation in the land lease restricting vehicles coming in and out of the zone. The type of vehicles allowed to use the Discovery Bay Tunnel Link was stipulated by the related legislation.


A member said that after the approval of the master plan on 28 February 2000, there were many developments in Discovery Bay North but no amendments had been made to the master plan, and thus many problems arose. She enquired whether there was an approved supplementary master plan for N1 and the reason for no pier in Discovery Bay North.   


The representative of the Lands Department said that the supplementary master plan for N1 clearly showed that developments projects in the zone were within the limits of master plan. The land lease of Discovery Bay required the construction of a pier in 2005, but did not stipulate the year in which it had to be brought into use. According to legal advice obtained, the existing “pontoon” was a pier and thus there was no violation of land lease. 


A member was not satisfied with the answer given by the Lands Department and opined that the department had not been thorough in carrying out its duties. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the department was studying the traffic assessment report. It would communicate with the Planning Department and Lands Department with regard to issues of transportation. 


A member said that most representatives of residents were against the proposal of allowing taxis and coaches to enter Discovery Bay, and hoped that the Transport Department would be prudent in considering the application. 
VII. 
Question on provision of additional resources to support the community services in Yat Tung Estate



The representatives of the SWD said that the department attached much importance to case management. In Tung Chung, both the department and voluntary organizations provided service in that respect. As the number of cases had increased and their nature had become more complicated, the government had provided additional resources to enhance the support of services for the former mental patients and drug abuse of youths. It was hoped that resources for other services would eventually increase too. In the written reply provided, the Labour Department said that it would enhance its services by joining forces with voluntary organizations. 


A member said that the response time of the Integrated Family Service Centres was long and cases in Tung Chung were complicated. He hoped that the SWD would solve the problem expeditiously. He also requested the representatives of the SWD to relate to the Labour and Welfare Bureau of residents’ demand of setting up a service centre of the Labour Department in Tung Chung. 


The representatives of the SWD said that the department would enhance its liaison with voluntary organizations to increase the efficiency of services.  The request of setting up a service centre would be related to the authorities concerned. 
VIII.
Question on requesting MTR to relieve the burden of the residents of Yat Tung Estate on transportation cost


The representative of the MTR said that the interchange discounts would become effective on 9 July of the year. With regard to permanency of the scheme, the representative said that the arrangement was a bilateral decision of the MTR and the New Lantao Bus Company (1973) Limited (bus company) and needed to be reviewed in accordance with the prevailing market situation. As students and senior citizens had been provided with another concession, the MTR had no current plan to provide further concessions. Monthly tickets would not be considered at this stage as it might not increase the number of passengers. Faresavers would not be considered as the MTR was joining hands with the bus company in providing interchange discounts. 


A member hoped that the MTR would positively consider the proposal of faresavers.  He did not concur with MTR’s reason for not extending the concession to students and senior citizens as they did not have any income. He proposed that the Transport Department should introduce competition in Tung Chung to urge MTR to provide monthly tickets. 


A member criticized the MTR for not providing monthly tickets and faresavers despite having substantial profits.


The Vice-chairlady said that the MTR had repeatedly rejected members’ requests and it was not attaching importance to the opinions of the district council. 



Another member criticized that monthly tickets were provided for other remote areas but not for Tung Chung, and the reason for monthly tickets’ failing to increase the number of passengers was that most residents in Tung Chung were already using the railway.



A member requested the installation of faresavers at the Central ferry pier and Tung Chung. 



The representative of the MTR responded that the installation of faresavers would result in competition with the bus company, and would contradict the original intention of providing interchange discounts. If the walking distance was more than 500 metres, the provision of connecting transportation would be more appropriate. After the merger of the two rails, the long distance fare of Tung Chung Line had been lowered by 10%. 


Members further repeated their requests of faresavers and the Vice-chairlady stated that the reduction of long distance fares was a territory-wide arrangement and was not specially made for Tung Chung.  
IX.
Draft Tai O Fringe Development Permission Area Plan No. DPA/I-TOF/1


A member wished to know the contents of the village type development along Sun Tsuen, Leung Uk, Nam Chung and Fan Kwai Tong. He said that if there was to be acquisition of private land, legal compensation should be given. Land should be set aside for building small houses. The rural committee requested that the decision of designating the coastal region opposite Po Chu Tam and Yeung Hau Temple as marine reserve be withdrawn, as the rural committee had already proposed that the land be used for the construction of road connecting Tung Chung and Tai O. He also enquired the future plan of the use of a piece of land at Kau San Tei.


A member said that mangrove had very high ecological value and should be maintained as a reserve if no private land was involved. He proposed that the government should check to ensure whether private land was involved before making any decision.  Private land owners should be compensated if their land use was restricted. The coast along Tai O Old Pier, General Rock and Kau San Tei should be kept as reserve as it was the habitat of Chinese White Dolphins. He also said that an alternative to the Tung Chung-Tai O linking road would be paths for the use of cyclists and pedestrians, which could also be used for evacuation of residents during emergencies. 


The representative of the Planning Department responded that when the decision of delineating village type development was made, due regard had been given to factors such as the existing village area boundary, the local situation, existing land use, land restriction, unprocessed small house applications and projected demand for small houses. Permissions for various public works were often given in areas designated as marine reserves. The department was aware that there were pieces of private land in the area and if they were used for agriculture, no permission from the Town Planning Board would be required. 


A member said that there would be restrictions for land use in conservation area and green belt, and that there were many restrictions for work projects to be conducted in marine reserves. He hoped that the Planning Department would be flexible in making decisions.



The Acting Chairlady hoped that the Planning Department would explain to land owners affected about the restrictions of land use. She was doubtful of the saying that construction of roads would not be affected if the area was designated as marine reserves. 



The representative of the Planning Department explained that under the Town Planning Ordinance, construction of roads was allowed without permission of the Town Planning Board. 



A member proposed that land should be resumed before the designation of conservation area.  

X.
Traffic and Transport Plan of Transport Department for 2010/2011


In response to a member’s enquiry, the representative of the Transport Department said that the department was endeavouring to secure funding from the Legislative Council before the end of the year, so that tendering work of ferry services could begin. The district council would be informed of any new developments. 


A member raised enquiries about work related to the Transport Department:

a.
In Discovery Bay, there were incidents of children driving golf carts without driving license. She enquired about the department’s measures to prevent accidents from happening.

b.
The measures of the department in preventing resident buses from overloading and passengers standing beyond the yellow line.

c.
The measures of the authorities in monitoring hire cars in speeding.

d.
The measures of the department in monitoring unauthorized vehicles entering Discovery Bay.


The representative of the Transport Department responded as follows: 

a.
Children should not drive golf carts and the department would contact with parties concerned to follow up on the matter.
b.
The problem of bus overloading would be controlled with the co-operation of the police. He proposed that the management company should deploy more staff to assist drivers.
c.
Speeding was illegal and the department would contact with parties concerned to follow up.

d.
The Tunnel Company would be asked to provide explanation about unauthorized vehicles entering Discovery Bay. 
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